Friends of Darwen Cemetery (FODC) – 2nd Annual General Meeting Report 2011/12
Wednesday 25 April  2012 – Darwen Aldridge Community Academy  at 7pm.

We have now completed our second year of fully operational activity and making so much difference to the Cemetery.  Now people stop and stare at the amazing transformation of the Western Cemetery.  Let’s take a look at what has been achieved and look ahead at the challenges before us.

Administration

The FODC Management group still meet monthly with public meetings every quarter.  During the year we gained Charitable Status and now we look to achieving English Heritage recognition.  Sue Riding, Mick and Kath Walsh joined the management group to support our administration and working parties and Diane Walsh keeps a professional eye on our accounts.  We said goodbye to Rev. Lena Talbot as a Trustee as she takes up her new role in Blackburn but continues to be a FRIEND. Each Trustee brings different skills and talents into making our team effective, positive and progressive.  We thank you all for your commitment and energy.
Working Parties
These have been meeting throughout the year, especially on the Nature Garden, Ashes Garden and generally maintaining work already completed.  Mick Walsh and his team have reviewed the working party schedule so that various jobs can be completed by volunteers, offering both heavy and light duties.  We now have a grass cutter, trimmer and several other bits of equipment.  We organised a training day with Ron Dunn in September 2011 to help us with Risk Assessment, Health and Safety.  Two members have gained first aid qualifications.   Payback has made two visits – helping with Rhodi management and path cleaning.
History and cultural developments
Three guide books have been produced by volunteers covering walks around the cemetery and the successful Halloween tour was attended by 130 people in the October Walk.
Research and history has continued to bring up various exciting stories, especially the Eccles Shorrock gravestone and the finding of the Redearth Road Methodist memorial tablet. 

We are transcribed over 50 years of written cemetery records and look forward to them being published in a satisfactory way for public use.  Over 25 volunteers have given time to support this project.
We successfully celebrated the 150th anniversary of the opening of the cemetery in June 2011 – with Lord Darwen and his family, our special guest, followed by a dinner at the Whitehall Country Club. 

A small group of members from FODC visited Undercliffe Cemetery in Bradford to learn more about cemetery management.
Environment development
Having received £10k for ‘Award for All’ Lottery funding to develop the Nature Garden which involved residents, children from local schools, this Saturday sees the official opening of this wonderful project and we thank Mick Walsh and his team – but especially Rosemary Jackson for her vision to see this through.  Lots of people helped - Mick Grime and his digger, Brent Stevenson moving the boulder and Anne Lamont and her path edging skills.
FODC have worked with local schools and youth organisations to plant spring bulbs in various parts of the cemetery as well as tree planting, bat and birds boxes provided by the Awards for All project and made by local youth organisations.

The Ashes Garden is now operational and has raised over £600 from the sales of wedges.  The path edgings and paths themselves are now being repaired.

Blackburn with Darwen Borough Council (BwD) have made temporary repairs to paths and mowing and strimming is undertaken by the hardy staff – some weeding, and treatment of Himalayan Balsam and Japanese Knotweed needs ongoing management.  Some exterior walls and tree management needs management and we report any dangerous or health and safety issues to our BwD partners.  Site visits from Council staff help us to coordinate any issues and developments. 
Adopt a grave – War Memorials

Diane Davies coordinates this scheme and all graves that are safe have been adopted and photographed.  We have had discussions with Steve Lomas from the Commonwealth War Grave Commission (CWGC) on the repair of family graves and also with Mike Coyle from the War Memorial Trust regarding repairs and maintenance.  Concerns have been noted on the cleaning of war graves and the advice is to report any damaged or discoloured headstone for the CWGC for repair.  It is a moving experience at the Remembrance Day to see the war graves being cared for: each one displaying a poppy placed by local children, students and families.
The Youth

During the year the numbers of children and youth people visiting the cemetery has expanded.  School groups now regularly visit the cemetery from local primary schools.  The Friends have taken them round and then the children help with some planting or digging.  Bat and bird boxes have been made and wildlife courses held for young people.  The 2011 Remembrance Day services hosted over 100 young people on both Friday 11th and Sunday 13th November.  Students and children took part and laid poppies and wreaths around the war graves.   Before Easter 2012 - 15 students from Darwen Aldridge Community Academy (DACA) volunteered for two days and made a significant difference to the paths around the Ashes garden.  In the future both Darwen Vale High School (DVHS) and DACA will be making more volunteering visits to the Cemetery to help restore various parts.  The tours by local primary and high schools will be an ongoing development to involve the young in our work.
Awards

BwD awarded us a “Your Call” thank you award and FODC volunteers Diane Davies and Maureen Roberts have been nominated for the BwD “Pat on the Back” awards.

External relationships
We have developed many new Friends, especially local businesses and especially families both near and far. 

PR and publicity

Our web site continues to be the envy of other voluntary groups.  New FODC Leaflets have been printed and three guide books are available with a fourth being developed on the war graves.   The notice boards are updated from time to time.
The Future
We now look towards 2014 and the 100th anniversary of the start of WW1 – Plans involving young people in a Heritage Lottery Bids.  A children arts sculpture and wildlife meadow programme. The visiting schools need a more structured and educational planned format.  Funding streams involving Awards For All may help in financing projects. 
Both DACA and Darwen Vale are planning more working parties to help with maintenance and develop the war grave plots.  

Our Working parties will be focussing on sustainable management of the work so far and developing our partnerships with BwD and businesses.

Signed John East,

Chair FODC
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